S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 12th April 2011.
In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton.
PRESENT:  Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr D Steward-Brown (V/Chairman), Mr N P Mills, Mr M Narborough, Rev D Tate, Mrs M Albinson, Ms D Scott, Mrs D Gotts, Mr E J Reynolds, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr D Gerrard, Mr I Jordan, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk), Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk) and Borough Councillors Mrs E Nockolds and Mr N Daubney due to being at another meeting arrived late.
APOLOGIES: Mr J P Smallwood, Mr A Evans, Mr W C Richman and County Councillor Mr D Murphy. 
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING: – 8th March 2011, with one minor amendment these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Narborough, seconded by Mr Hofmeister, agreed by all and signed by the Chairman. 
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:  None
QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC –   None present. 

REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  

All members had received a copy of the report from Cllr Murphy along with copies of a letter addressed to Cllr Murphy from Andrew Stunell MP from the Department for Communities and Local Government and a copy of a letter from Lord Henley to Elizabeth Truss MP regarding the Proposed Incinerator. Mr Price asked if anybody had any questions, he commented that the main topic covered in Cllr Murphy’s report was the Proposed Energy from Waste Plant at the Willows Business Park.
The letters raised lots of questions and concerns with Councillors.

In the letter to Elizabeth Truss from Lord Henley it is stated that Norfolk retains its provisional allocation of £91 million PFI credits, however in previous correspondence Councillors thought this figure had been quoted as £169 million.  It was felt that clarification was needed.

Rev Tate suggested that the re-cycling rates for the Borough Council were not perhaps as high as they should be and said that although having a weekly refuse collection was favourable perhaps didn’t help.

Later in the meeting Councillor Daubney explained that this issue was something that the Borough Council were looking to improve and confirmed that recycling rates are low across the County, he also stated that our district is also engaged with the collection of trade waste which unfortunately dilutes the recycling rates. 
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It was suggested that a fortnightly black bin collection would in turn make better recycling results. 

It was reported in the Eastern Daily Press that £200,000 needed to be raised to fight any legal case, and that the Borough Council would try and call in the decision under pre-determination so that the decision could be transferred to the Secretary of State.

Members commented that the fight against the Proposed Incinerator was accumulating huge expenditure with the recent Poll and further Legal costs expected. Cllr Daubney said that this money would be coming from Reserves.
Cllr Nockolds reported that on Thursday 14th April at 6.30pm at the Town Hall, the Cabinet has arranged a Special Full Council meeting to discuss the next steps to take on the issue of the Incinerator, also to agree a budget to fund any legal action if required.

Cllr Daubney stated that he was going to ask the Borough Council for resource to fund a Judicial Review.  Cllr Daubney said that many people have been misled and Eric Pickles is not aware of the thoughts of the general public. It was suggested that certain information may have been held back and Eric Pickles has stated that he is very unhappy that he had not been provided with all the available information.

Caroline Spelman from DEFRA has made enquiries into the running of the Poll.  She is now aware that it is not just a few local hot heads that are against the proposed Incinerator but almost the entire community.

Cllr Daubney also confirmed that the Scrutiny Panel is happy that it was a correctly conducted Poll and they are satisfied that the people were aware of what they were voting for.

Cllr Daubney said that the Borough Council would continue to press the case and feels that it should be debated by the full County Council.

Comment was made that County Councillor Murphy has used the fact that recycling rates are low and the benefits of the Incinerator to Palm Paper to push forward the case for the Incinerator however, it was thought that this was a red herring. 

Cllr Daubney stated that Palm Paper is good for the area and its presence here shows the rest of Europe that Kings Lynn is open for business and that enquiries had been received.

REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough said that there had been no meeting held since the last Parish Council meeting, however wished to advise members that the new water tank had been successfully installed and was looking good. Mr Reynolds kindly provided some photographs of the new water tank for members to look at.
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Finance – Rev Tate said that a meeting had been held to discuss the end of year accounts, full minutes and a summary sheet had been circulated to all members.  Rev Tate went through each item on the sheet and made reference to the following items, Admin – salaries had run a bit behind target but figures had been calculated for 2011/12; Allotments - £1351 was the surplus for the year and would be transferred to the Allotment funds; Bus shelters – OK; Cemetery – Extra income had been raised due to an increase in people paying the double fees for living outside the Parish; Churchyard – part of the £3,950 was still required to pay for the renovation of the War Memorial which is hoped to be completed by the beginning of May; Footway lighting – Rev Tate explained that the bulk of the money is spent on supply and Maintenance, however it was noted that the Parish Council had under spent this year; Litter – OK; The Green & Open Spaces – OK; Wootton Park – OK; Village Hall – Rev Tate advised that the surplus of £ 1913 had hidden the fact that there had been a significant increase in hire fees which had enabled a number of new items to be purchased and several updates to be made. Rev Tate referred members to the section relating to Transfers to Funds and read out the figures which would be transferred to the various fund accounts. Rev Tate referred members to the Section entitled Funds of the Council and stated that £127,923 was the total Funds of the Council. The remaining Section 106 money totalling £25,866 was shown separately. Rev Tate said that the Auditors suggest that one year’s precept should be held in reserves i.e. the Precept figure of £96,660, although the Council holds slightly more than this there are several projects which the New Council may wish to implement. 

Mr Narborough pointed out that the extra funds held could possibly be used to put a new pathway across The Green; Mr Mills suggested that the extra funds could be used to improve the lay-by at the Post Office. It was also suggested that some of the funds may be required to sort out the current drainage problems at the Village Hall car park.
Rev Tate explained that the figure of £127,923 plus the Wootton Park Section 106 monies made a grand total of £153,789 in the Bank.

Finally Rev Tate referred members to the new section on the sheet called VAT Suspense and wished to explain that the figure stated was the difference between VAT which has been paid and the VAT which has been reclaimed back. Therefore the figure stated of £ 3,736 is yet to be reclaimed.
Rev Tate proposed that the Parish Council agrees the figures for the end of year accounts as approved by the Finance Committee, this was seconded by Mr Price and unanimously agreed. Rev Tate stated that the Summary Sheet would be provided to all Parishioners attending the Annual Parish Assembly on Friday 15th April 2011.
Planning – Mr Steward-Brown said that two meetings had been held since the last Parish Council Meeting, and everything was as per the circulated minutes.  Mr Steward-Brown asked if anyone had any questions. Rev Tate asked about the 
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meeting held between the schools and the Highways Department and was interested to know if there had been anything further to report.  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that there were no updates to report at present. 
Policy – No meeting held. 
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:
First School – In the absence of Borough Councillor Nockolds, Mrs Cornwell kindly read out the report which had been received. After 2 days of Interviews during the 7th and 8th April a Headteacher has been appointed. The Head will start at the school from September 2011.

Governors need to visit the school on a regular basis to give feedback to the full Governing Body their observations and any outcomes of their visit. For the visits to be effective a Policy has been drawn up with procedures for the Governors to follow. Many Governors have monitoring roles and are responsible for National Curriculum subjects. It has been planned for each subject governor to meet for at least half a day each academic year with the Subject Leader.

A new ‘Play shop’ will open next term at the school. During lunchtime children will be able to borrow equipment in exchange of their key tag. 
Junior School – Mr Price said that there was little to report, however referred to the transfer of the year 3 pupils from the First School in September 2011. Mr Price explained that two new teachers were required for the Key Stage 2 and a further teacher was required to replace Mrs Butters who was retiring at the end of the school year. Mr Price said that the three positions had now been filled and provided a brief description of the new teachers. Mrs Albinson asked how many teachers were there in total at the Junior School.  Mr Price said that in September there would be the Head teacher, 8 other teachers plus teaching Assistants. Mrs Gotts asked what was happening to the current Year 3 teachers from the First School.  Mr Price confirmed that alternative positions had been found for them.

Wootton Park – Mr Narborough advised members that there was nothing particular to report, however felt that the Constitution for Wootton Park required discussing prior to the elections in May. It was suggested that an extra-ordinary meeting may have to be arranged in order for it to be discussed. 
Mr Mills referred to the Picnic in the Park and asked if members would consider the possibility of giving up some time to assist with Marshalling on the day. If anyone felt they could assist with this, would they please advise Mr Mills.

Rev Tate asked if any progress had been made with the 9 acre field to the west of Wootton Park. It was said that no update had been received.
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South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Albinson was pleased to report that Open Gardens was getting underway; however volunteers to open up their gardens to the public were still being sought. Mr Price said that a lot of progress had been made at the Sensory Garden at the Church. A lot of tidying up had been done and new planting had taken place.  Mr Mills stated that work on the new flower bed at Oak Avenue had started. 
CORRESPONDANCE – As per circulated list plus discussed additional items:
Mr Price wished to comment on the fact that Mr Charles Richman has decided to stand down from being a South Wootton Parish Councillor after almost 40 years. Mr Price said that Mr Richman had been heavily involved in the Village Hall and the Wootton Park Residents Association.  Mr Price wished to propose a vote of thanks for all of the hard work and effort Mr Richman has given to the Parish over the years. Mr Price confirmed that he would give thanks publicly on Friday at the Annual Parish Assembly.

NALC (LCR)                                         - Opinion Questions
Norfolk Constabulary                           - Garden Security      

Ministry of Defence                              - Armed forces Day, Fly a Flag. 25th June.
Norfolk Constabulary                           - SNAP Agenda 18th April 2011

NRCC                                                   - Play Equipment Inspection Course

                                                               Signpost Newsletter

Mrs Cornwell reminded all members that the Annual Parish Assembly would be taking place on Friday 15th April 2011.  Mrs Albinson once again, kindly offered to arrange the cheese and wine for the evening.
ACCOUNTS – as per circulated list agreed and approved, plus:-
001
NALC
Annual Subscription

     536.28
002
NRCC
Annual Subscription

       25.00
003
NPFA
Annual Membership

       30.00
004
NALC 
LCR Subscriptions

     180.00
005
Roythorne & Sons
Fuel March 2011

       80.25
006
MHB Services Ltd
Lighting Maintenance April 2011
     420.00

007
C G Wade & Son
Repairs to showers Wootton Park
       54.26
008
BCKL&WN
Village Hall Trade Bin Annual Charge  756.70
009
ECS Computers
Norton Anti-Virus                                    40.00
010
E-On
Lighting Supply March 2011

     602.00
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Bank balances as at 31.3.11
Community Account
    23,030.04
Step saver a/c
    27,653.05  
Treasury Deposit                                           110,000.00
Total                                                           £ 160,683.09
CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:  None
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.15pm.

NEXT MEETING: 7pm on Tuesday, 10th May 2011 in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
10th May 2011                                                                                    Chairman
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